**Rates,**

**Terms and Conditions of Service**

# APPLICATION OF TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF SERVICE

* 1. These Terms and Conditions of Service (“Terms and Conditions”) apply to specialized switching services furnished by CENTURY ENTERPRISES, INC., hereinafter referred to as the “Company”, with its principal address 285 Mid Century Lane, Fairview, Illinois 61432, for the provision of Interstate Telecommunications Service for communications initiated from locations between and among domestic points in the United States and territories, and for the provision of International Telecommunications Service to international points specified herein. Service is furnished subject to the availability of facilities and subject to transmission, atmospheric and like conditions by wire, cable, radio and/or a combination thereof. By accepting Company’s Service, you (the “Customer”) agree to the terms and conditions set forth herein.
  2. From time to time, the Company shall offer special promotional offerings allowing special discounts or modifications of its regular service offerings to its Customers. Such offerings may be limited to certain dates, times, and locations.
  3. Company may modify these Terms and Conditions upon advance written notice to Customer. The most current version of these Terms and Conditions can be found on Company web site at [http://www.midcentury.com.](http://www.midcentury.com/) Any changes to Terms and Conditions become effective on the Effective Date set forth in the written notice. By continuing to accept Company’s Service after the Effective Date, Customer agrees to the Terms and Conditions as modified.
  4. When services and facilities are provided in part by the Company and in part by other companies, these Terms and Conditions apply to that portion of the service or facilities that it supplies.
  5. Service/trademarks of the Company are indicated by ““, registered service/trademark are indicated by ““, and copyrights are indicated by ““. In addition, the Company logo is a registered service mark of the Company.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Sheet No.

1. [Application of Terms and Conditions of Service 1](#_TOC_250006)

[Table of Contents 2](#_TOC_250005)

1. [Definitions 3](#_TOC_250004)
2. [General Rules and Regulations](#_TOC_250003)
   1. Undertaking of the Company 12
   2. Use of Service 13
   3. Obligations of the Company 15
   4. Obligations of the Customer 17
   5. Payment Regulations 20
   6. Credit Allowances 23
   7. Equipment 24
   8. Cancellation of Service 29
   9. Determination and Rendering of Charges 31
   10. Timing of Calls 33
   11. Special Services 33
   12. Fractional Charges 34
   13. Telecommunications Relay Service (TRS) 35
3. [Service Descriptions](#_TOC_250002)
   1. Message Telecommunications Service 36
   2. Inbound Services 36
   3. Other Service Arrangements 40
   4. Supplemental Services 45 (C)
   5. Promotional Offerings 45 (C)
4. [Rates for International Message Telecommunications Service](#_TOC_250001)
   1. Types of Offerings 46 (C)
   2. Rates for Inmarsat Service 47 (C)
5. Message Telecommunications Services (MTS)
   1. Basic MTS 48 (C)
   2. Inbound Services 48 (C)
   3. Other Service Arrangements 49 (C)
   4. Supplemental Service 50 (C)
6. [International Message Telecommunications Service (IMTS)](#_TOC_250000)
   1. Rates for IMTS Service 51 (C)
7. Miscellaneous Provisions 62 (C)

The following definitions apply for certain terms used generally throughout these Terms and Conditions:

# DEFINITIONS

Access Code: A sequence of numbers that, when dialed, connect the caller to the provider of operator services associated with that sequence.

Access Line: A communication channel, which is used for access to a Company service point.

Access Line Group: An access line or a number of access lines from a single Customer or authorized user location which have the same termination characteristics and which are arranged in a hunting sequence.

Accounting Code: A multi-digit code, which enables a Customer to allocate long distance charges to internal accounts.

Additional Increments: The rate element used to bill for the chargeable time when a call continues beyond the initial minute.

Aggregator: Any person or entity, that is not an operator service provider and that in the ordinary course of its operations makes telephones available to the public or transient users of its premises, or university for telephone calls between states that are specified by the user using an operator service provider.

Analog Transmissions: Denotes information transmitted in the form of continuously varying signal current and/or voltage.

Answer Supervision: An electrical signal fed back up the line by the local telco at the distant end of a long distance call to indicate positively the call has been answered by the called phone.

Application for Service: A standard order form which includes all pertinent billing, technical, and other descriptive information which will enable the carrier to provide the communication service as required.

Authorization Code: A multi-digit code which enables a Customer to access Company’s network and enables the Company to identify the use of proper billing.

Authorized User: A person, firm, corporation, or other legal entity that is authorized by the Customer to be connected to the service of the Customer. An Authorized user(s) must be named in the application for service.

Autodialer: A device which allows the Customer to dial pre-programmed telephone numbers, such as the Company access number or authorization codes, by pushing one or two buttons. Dialers can be bought as a separate device and added to a phone.

Automatic Numbering Identification (ANI): A type of signaling provided by a local exchange telephone company that automatically identifies the local exchange line from which a call originates.

Billed Party: The person or entity responsible for payment of the Company’s service as follows:

For an Operator Assisted Call:

* 1. in case of a Calling Card or Credit Card call, the holder of the calling card or credit card used by the Consumer;
  2. in case of a Collect or Third Party call, the one responsible for the local telephone service at the telephone number that agrees to accept charges for the call; and
  3. in the case of a Room Charge call, the Customer.

For a Direct Dial Call:

Direct dial calls are billed to the originating live number, or the party assigned the Company’s authorization code used to complete the call.

Billing Period: The interval between Customer invoice to Customer invoice that shall consist of approximately 30 days.

Business Service: The phrase “Business Service” means telecommunications service provided to the Customer for use primarily or substantially for a business, professional, institutional or other occupational purpose.

Calling Card Call: A call for which charges are billed, not to the originating telephone number, but to a telephone calling card issued by a local exchange or long distance telephone company for this purpose.

Cancellation of Order: A Customer initiated request to discontinue processing a service order, either in part or in its entirety, prior to its completion.

Channel: The path for electrical transmission between two or more points.

Collect Call: A billing arrangement that bills the charge for a long distance call to the called station’s telephone number. The person agreeing to accept the call, whether or not they are a presubscribed customer of the Company shall be responsible for all charges related to the call. Regardless of whether the person is a Customer of the Company or the individual receiving such a collect call, he or she shall be subject to the provisions of these Terms and Conditions that are applicable to the call accepted.

Command Routing: This feature allows the 800 service Customer to have 800 calls rerouted by the Company’s network in the event of access blockage to an ANI or T1 circuit ID previously defined by the Customer.

Commission: The Federal Communications Commission.

Company: CENTURY ENTERPRISES, INC.

Connecting Carrier: A telecommunications company, which may be either an interexchange or a local exchange carrier, that supplies the Company with facilities to originate or terminate the Company’s long distance services.

Consumer: The term consumer means a person initiating any telephone call using operator services.

Customer: The Customer is the person, firm, corporation or other legal entity which: orders, cancels or amends service; is responsible for the payment of charges; and is responsible for compliance with all Terms and Conditions including any fraudulent use, misuse, or abuse of the Customer’s Service or Customer provided equipment by third parties, the Customer’s employees, or the public. This includes payment for calls or services that originate at the Customer’s number(s), are accepted at the Customer’s number(s) (e.g. collect calls), are billed to the Customer number(s) via third number billing, the use of a calling or travel card, or the use of an assigned special billing number or authorization code to the Customer.

Customer Dialed Calling Card Call: A Calling Card Call that does not require intervention by an attended operator position to complete.

Customer-Provided Facilities: All facilities, including those obtained from other communications common carriers, provided by the Customer and/or authorized user, other than those provided by the Company.

DISA: (Direct Inward System Access) This feature of a PBX or telephone system allows the outside caller to dial directly into the telephone system and access the system’s features. A Customer would typically use this feature for making long distance calls away from the office using their less expensive business long distance lines.

Dedicated Access Service: The generic term for a service in which the Customer’s traffic passes over an access line connecting the Customer’s premise to a LEC switch, which is used solely for that Customer’s traffic.

Designated Service Date: Denotes the Customer specified installation date requested at the time the order for service is initiated. If the Company finds it cannot provide service by that date, the designated service date becomes that date specified by the Company on which the installation of service can be performed.

Designated Service Point: The Customer designated point of termination of a local distribution channel. The designated service point may be a Customer or authorized user premise or a local exchange company central office or Centrex station.

Disconnection: The disconnection of a circuit, dedicated access line or port connection being used for existing service.

Domestic Interstate Message Telecommunications Service: The furnishing of direct dial and operator assisted domestic interstate switched network services to the Customer for the completion of long distance voice and dial up low speed data transmissions over voice grade channel between and among points within the United States.

End User: An individual or entity designated by the consumer to be responsible for the payment of calls placed using the Company’s services.

Equal Access Office: Switch operated by a LEC equipped with the hardware and software required to allow the customers to presubscribe to the interexchange carrier of their choice.

Equal Access Code: An access code that allows the consumer to obtain an equal access connection to the carrier associated with that code.

Excessive Call Attempt: An attempt to make a call over the Company’s network using an invalid authorization code during a measured 15 minute period within which 10 or more incomplete call attempts are made from the same access line, and where those attempts do not complete because an invalid authorization code(s) was used.

FCC: Federal Communications Commission.

Foreign Exchange Service: Foreign exchange service provides subscribers with the capability of local dialing in a remote exchange via private line services.

Hertz: Is a unit of frequency equal to one cycle per second.

Holiday: One of the following Federally recognized Holidays: Independence Day, Memorial Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day, New Year’s Day.

Inbound Service: Denotes a service where the subscriber has a toll-free number, such as an 8XX prefix whereby the caller does not incur a toll charge.

Initial Minute: The rate element used to bill for the first chargeable minute, or fraction thereof, of a call.

Inmarsat: A mobile satellite company that provides service worldwide. Inmarsat provides both telephony and data services, specializing in maritime and aeronautical mobile satellite services with the ability to operate in remote regions or where there is no reliable terrestrial network.

International Message Telecommunications Service: The furnishing of station-to-station direct dial International switched network services for the completion of long distance transmissions over voice grade channels to other countries as specified herein.

Line Haul Mileage: Denotes mileage distance between the Company Terminal Office sites.

Local Access Line or Local Distribution Channel: The facility consisting of the necessary equipment and local telephone company lines which are required to interconnect the Customer’s or authorized user’s premises to a Company Service Point within the same local exchange area or extended service area.

Local Access Transport Area (LATA): A geographic area established for the provision and administration of communications service. It encompasses one or more designated exchanges, which are grouped to serve common social, economic and other purposes.

Local Calling Area: Denotes a geographic area in which a Local Exchange Company end user may complete a call without incurring long distance charges.

Local Exchange Area: The term “Local Exchange Area” denotes a unit established by the Company for the administration of communications services in a specified area which usually embraces a city, town, or village and its environs. Specific definitions of the Company local exchange areas are available upon request.

1. **DEFINITIONS** (Cont’d)

Local Exchange Carrier (LEC): A company which provides telecommunications service within a local exchange LATA.

Local Time: The time observed, standard or daylight savings, at the rate center associated with the originating point of the call.

Measured Charge: A charge assessed on a per minute basis in calculating a portion of the charges due for a completed Operator Assisted, Direct Dial Call, Credit Card or Third Party Call.

Measured Service: The provision of interstate long distance measured time communications telephone service to Customers who access the Company’s service at its switching and call processing equipment by means of access facilities obtained from a local exchange carrier. The Company is responsible for arranging for the access line.

Message: Represents an interexchange toll call for which appropriate charges shall be assessed.

Message Toll Service: The term “Message Toll Service” (“MTS”) is an interstate long distance service that utilizes switched access facilities to both originate and terminate a call.

Mileage Rate Band: Mileage interval used to establish rates for the Company services.

Minimum Average Time Requirements (MATR): A generic term indicating a specified period of time, used in the determination of usage charges, which represents the minimum average duration of calls completed during a billing period.

Modem: A device that modulates and/or demodulates signals for proper transmission via dedicated or switched facilities.

Multiple Channel Service: Is a service offering whereby a Customer may order more than one leased channel where the line haul mileage of the channels falls within the same mileage rate band.

Normal Business Hours: Normal business hours are represented by the period between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.

Operator Assisted Call: An interstate telephone connection completed through the use of Operator Services.

Operator Service Charge: A non-measured (fixed) surcharge that is added to a measured charge in calculating the total charges due for a completed Operator Assisted Call.

Operator Services: Any telecommunications service that includes, as a component, any automated or live assistance afforded to a consumer to arrange for the billing and/or completion, of a telephone call that are specified by the user through a method other than:

* Automatic Completion with billing to the telephone from which the call originated;
* Completion through an access code or a proprietary account number used by the consumer, with billing to an account previously established with the carrier by the consumer; or
* Completion in association with directory assistance services

Other Communications Common Carrier: A government regulated entity offering communications services to the public.

Point of Presence: Locations where the Company maintains through its own facilities or through arrangements with other carriers an operations center for purposes of providing long distance service.

Premises: All buildings occupied by the Customer and/or his authorized user on a contiguous property (except railroad right of way, etc.) not intersected by a public road.

Presubscribed Provider of Operator Services: The Provider of Operator Services to which the Consumer is connected when the Consumer places a call using a Provider of Operator Services without dialing an access code.

Responsible Organization (Resp. Org.): The carrier entity that has responsibility for the management of 800 numbers in the Service Management System (SMS) including maintaining Customer records in the SMS system. Also, the entity which accesses the SMS to: a) search for and reserve 800 numbers; b) create and maintain 800 number Customer records, including call processing records; and c) provide a single point of contact for trouble reporting. The SMS recognizes one Resp. Org. for each 800 number.

Service: Service means any or all service(s) provided pursuant to these Terms and Conditions.

Service Control Point (SCP): The real-time data base system in the service network that contains instructions on how Customers wish their calls to be routed, terminated or otherwise processed.

Service Points: Those cities from which the Company makes its services available to its customers.

Special Access Line (SAL): A dedicated Analog DAL or Digital T-1 Access Line(s) directly connecting Customer’s telephone equipment to the Long Distance Provider without using the Local Exchange Carrier’s switching equipment.

Special Promotional Offering: Special discounts or modifications of the Company’s regular service offerings which may, from time to time, be offered to its Customers for a particular service. Such offerings may be limited to certain dates, times, and locations.

Special Services: Denotes service provided and performed by the Company involving special engineering, design, programming, development or production activities to provide services requested by a Customer to meet special needs not otherwise provided under these Terms and Conditions.

Station: Any location from which a message can be originated or received.

Station-to-Station Call: A call placed to a telephone number, with the understanding that the caller will speak to any person who answers the called number.

Subscriber: A person or other entity that selects a telecommunications company to be the Presubscribed Provider of Operator Services for one or more locations within that person or entity’s control.

Switch: A local telephone company switching system where telephone exchange service customer station loops are terminated for purposes of interconnection to each other and to trunks through electronic services which are used to provide circuit routing and control.

Switched Access Service: Provides the ability to originate and terminate calls between two end user’s premises over facilities of the telephone company.

Telecommunications: The transmission of voice communications or, subject to the transmission capabilities of the service, the transmission of data, facsimile, signaling, metering, or any other form of intelligence over dedicated or switched facilities.

Terminal Equipment: Devices, apparatus, and their associated wiring such as teleprinters, telephone handsets, or data sets used for origination or termination of telecommunications services.

Third Party Call: A call for which charges are billed, not to the originating telephone number, but to a third party telephone number, which is neither the originating nor the terminating telephone number.

Vertical Features: Services such as call validation, “Plain Old Telephone Service” (POTS) number translation, and provision of statistical information on the Customer’s 800 traffic, which may be obtained by the Company from local exchange company access tariffs on behalf of 800 Service Customer for which the Company serves as Resp. Org.

Voice-Grade Channel: Denotes a communications channel with a nominal bandwidth of 4,000 hertz.

WATS: Wide Area Telecommunications Service.

# GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS

* 1. UNDERTAKING OF THE COMPANY
     1. General
        1. The services furnished herein are for the transmission and reception of voice, data and other types of communications. Services provided pursuant to these Terms and Conditions may be utilized only for the transmission of communications by Customers consistent with the terms of these Terms and Conditions, and the rules and regulations of the Federal Communications Commission.
           1. The Company undertakes to provide switched Interstate and international Message Telecommunications Service (MTS) in accordance with the terms and conditions specified herein.
           2. The Company shall provide Interstate and International Message Toll Service as an integral part of the Company’s MTS service offerings.
        2. Subject to unavoidable network interruptions, the Company shall endeavor to provide services and facilities 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
     2. Availability
        1. Service is offered subject to the availability of the necessary facilities and/or equipment of the Company and/or the local exchange carrier serving the customer. The Company reserves the right to provide services to and from locations where the necessary facilities and/or equipment are available.
        2. The Company reserves the right to suspend service or delay service installation until sufficient network facilities are available to meet the anticipated traffic demand, or terminate a service request with a full refund of any charges billed to the Customer if satisfactory arrangements cannot be concluded within what the Company determines to be a reasonable amount of time.

# 3. GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS

* 1. USE OF SERVICE
     1. Services furnished by the Company may not be used for any unlawful purpose.
     2. No restrictions apply on sharing or resale of services. The Customer remains liable for all obligations under these Terms and Conditions notwithstanding such sharing or resale and regardless of the Company’s knowledge of same.
     3. Use of the services herein in a manner that could interfere with the services provided to other Customers, harm the facilities of the Company or others is prohibited.
     4. In the event that the Company determines, based upon its sole judgment, that there is fraudulent use of either the services furnished by the Company or the Company’s network, the Company will without liability to the Customer discontinue service and/or seek legal recourse to recover from the Customer all costs involved in enforcement of this provision.
        1. Service may be discontinued by the Company, without notice to the Customer, by blocking traffic to or from certain cities, or NXX exchanges, or by blocking calls using certain Customer authorization codes, such as calling card codes, which the Company deems, in its sole judgment, is necessary to take such action to prevent unlawful use of its services. The Company will restore service as soon as it can be provided without undue risk.
        2. Without incurring any liability, the Company may discontinue the furnishing of service(s) to a Customer immediately and without notice if the Company deems, in its sole judgment, that such action is necessary to prevent or protect against fraud or to otherwise protect its personnel, agents, facilities or services.
     5. The Company may, but is not required to, advise the Customer of abnormal calling patterns or other possible unauthorized use of facilities or calling cards assigned to the Customer. Additionally, the Company may, but is not required to, block calls on authorization codes which the Company believes to be unauthorized or fraudulent.
  2. USE OF SERVICE (Cont’d)
     1. If a Customer utilizes a dedicated access line between the Customer’s premises and the Company’s service office for the origination or termination of calls, the Customer is responsible for payment of all charges for usage over that access line, including any usage which may be fraudulent or unauthorized.
     2. The use and restoration of service shall be in accordance with Part 64, Subpart D of the Federal Communications Commission’s Rules.
     3. With the use of the Company authorization codes, the Customer agrees to pay the Company all charges incurred as a result of any delegation of authority whether authorized or unauthorized resulting in the use of its Company authorization codes.
  3. OBLIGATIONS OF THE COMPANY
     1. Liability

Except as provided in this Section, the Company’s sole liability for any claim, loss, expense or damages of any kind, whether direct, indirect, special or consequential, arising from, or in any way attributable to, acts or omissions of the Company relating to the installation, provision, termination, maintenance, repair, restoration, or billing of any service, feature or option available under these Terms and Conditions shall not exceed an amount equal to the monthly recurring charge to the Customer for one (1) month, if any, or as otherwise set forth in the outage credit provisions of these Terms and Conditions provided, however, that:

* + - 1. The Company’s liability for its willful misconduct is not limited by these Terms and Conditions.
      2. The Company is not liable for any failure of facilities or performance of services due to causes beyond its control, including, but not limited to, civil disorder, fire, flood, storm or other natural or man-made disasters or elements, labor problems or regulations issued by or action taken by any government agency having jurisdiction over the Company or its services or equipment.
      3. The Company shall have no liability to any person or entity other than its Customer.
      4. The Company shall not be liable for, and shall be fully indemnified and held harmless by the Customer against the following:
         1. Any claim, loss, expense or damage (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney’s fees and expenses) for engaging in a criminal enterprise, defamation, liable, slander, invasion of privacy, infringement of copyright or patent, arising from, or in connection with, the material, data, information, or other content transmitted over the services or facilities furnished by the Company.
         2. Any claim, loss, expense or damage (including, but not limited to reasonable attorney’s fees and expenses) for any act or omission of the Customer or its agents and contractors, or due to the failure of Customer-provided equipment, facilities, systems or services.
         3. Any claim, loss, expense or damage (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney’s fees and expenses) for personal injury or death of any person caused directly or indirectly by the installation, maintenance, location, condition, operation, failure, presence, use or removal of equipment or wiring provided by the Company, if not caused by negligence of the Company; and/or
         4. Any use by the Customer of the Company’s products or services which use has been restricted or limited by action of a government agency having jurisdiction over the Customer, the Company or its products or services.
      5. All or a portion of the service provided pursuant to these Terms and Conditions may be provided over facilities of third parties, and the Company shall not be liable to the Customer or any other person, firm or entity in any respect whatsoever arising out of errors or defects caused by such third parties.
      6. Where any claim arises out of the Company’s acting as a Resp. Org. or where the Company’s services are not made available on the date committed to the Customer, or cannot otherwise be made available after the Company’s acceptance of the Customer’s order, or is provided with a number(s) other than the one(s) committed by the Company to the Customer, or the number(s) is not included in the Directory Assistance or is included in an incorrect form, or Vertical Features are not obtained or are obtained in error, and any such failure(s) is due solely to the negligence of the Company, in such case the Company’s liability, if any, is limited to the lesser of (a) the actual monetary damages incurred and proved by the Customer as the direct result of such failure(s), or (b) the sum of $1,000.00.
      7. The Company shall not be liable for the use, misuse or abuse of a Customer’s service by third parties, including, without limitation, the Customer’s employees or members of the public who dial the Customer’s telephone number in error. Compensation for any injury the Customer may suffer due to the fault of others must be sought from such other parties.
      8. Not withstanding Section 3.3.1.5, in the event that the Company causes the misrouting of calls, the Company’s sole liability shall be to provide a credit equal to the charges for the affected calls.
      9. The Company reserves the right to immediately suspend or cancel without advance written notice and without any liability whatsoever, the provision of any service(s) to any Customer if the Company determines in its sole discretion that the Customer is using the service(s) to make or permit any telephone facility under such Customer’s control to be used for any purpose or activity, including, but not limited to, any obscene, indecent or harassing purpose or activity, prohibited by Section 223 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and Inbound calls placed with the intent of gaining access to a Customer’s outbound calling services without authorization from the Customer.
      10. The Company is not liable for any damages, including toll usage charges, the Customer may incur as a result of the unauthorized use of its telephone facilities. This unauthorized use of the Customer’s facilities includes, but is not limited to, the placement of calls from the Customer-provided equipment which are transmitted or carried on the Company network or the network over which its traffic is carried. The Company’s customer service agents may work with Customers to recommend possible solutions to reduce unauthorized use of their facilities. However, the Company does not warrant or guarantee that its recommendations will prevent all unauthorized use, and the Customer is responsible for controlling access to, and use of, its own telephone facilities.
  1. OBLIGATIONS OF THE CUSTOMER
     1. The Customer shall be responsible for damages to the Company’s facilities or that of its network providers caused by the act or omission of the Customer, its authorized users, officers, directors, employees, agents, contractors, licensees or invitees or any person or entity who gains access to the service of the customer through the negligence of the customer.
     2. The Customer shall provide access to the Customer’s or authorized user’s premises by the Company personnel for inspection, repair and/or removal of any facilities or equipment of the Company on an unrestricted basis, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.
     3. The Customer will guarantee the performance by his authorized user(s) of all provisions of and obligations under these Terms and Conditions. The Customer will be liable for the acts or omissions of its authorized user(s) relative to the compliance with the provision of these Terms and Conditions.
     4. The Customer may not assign or transfer to a third party, whether by operation of law or otherwise, the right to use the services provided under these Terms and Conditions, provided however, that where there is not interruption of use or relocation of the services, such assignment or transfer may be made to the following:

1. Another Customer of the Company, provided that the assignee or transferee assumes all accrued and unpaid obligations of the transferring Customer including, but not limited to, all indebtedness for such services, and the unexpired portion of the minimum period and the termination liability applicable to such services if any; or
2. A court-appointed receiver, trustee or other person acting pursuant to the laws of bankruptcy, receivership, reorganization, insolvency, liquidation or other similar proceedings, provided that the assignee or transferee assumes all accrued and unpaid obligations of the transferring Customer including, but not limited to, all indebtedness for such services, and the unexpired portion of the minimum period and the termination liability applicable to such services, if any.

If the Customer wishes to assign or transfer the right to use services provided under these Terms and Conditions, written consent of the Company is required prior to such assignment or transfer which consent may be granted or withheld in the sole discretion of the Company. All regulations and conditions contained in these Terms and Conditions shall apply to such assignee or transferee.

The assignment or transfer of services does not relieve or discharge the assignor or transferor from remaining jointly and severally liable with the assignee or transferee for any obligations existing at the time of the assignment or transfer.

* + 1. The Customer of the Company’s 1+, 0+ (sent paid), credit card, and/or Inbound Service is responsible for payment for all calls placed:

1. via the Customer’s local telephone service number(s);
2. via dedicated access lines to the Company facilities and/or network;
3. via the Customer’s Inbound Service number(s) either intentionally or mistakenly placed;
4. originated at the Customer’s number(s);
5. accepted at the Customer’s number(s) (e.g. collect calls); and
6. billed to the Customer’s number(s) via third number billing.

This responsibility is not changed by virtue of any use, misuse, or abuse of the Customer’s service, Customer provided systems, equipment, facilities, services interconnected to the Customer’s local telephone service, 0+ (sent paid), dedicated lines or 800 Service; who’s use, misuse or abuse may be occasioned by third parties, including, without limitation, the Customer’s employees and members of the public.

* + 1. The Customer must obtain an adequate number of access lines for service to handle its expected demand in order to prevent interference or impairment of the service or any other service provided by the Company. The Company will have the right to determine such adequacy giving due consideration to (1) the total call volume; (2) average call duration; (3) time-of-day characteristics; and (4) peak calling period.

The Company, without incurring any liability, may disconnect or refuse to furnish Service to any Customer that fails to obtain an adequate number of lines. In the case of disconnections, the Customer will be notified in writing in advance of the termination of service.

* + 1. Any mistakes, accidents, omissions, interruptions, delays, errors or defects in transmission or service which are caused or contributed to, directly or indirectly, by an act or omission of the Customer, by others, through the use of Customer- provided facilities or equipment, or through the use of facilities or equipment furnished by any other person using the Customer’s facilities shall not result in the imposition of any liability upon the Company. The Customer shall pay to the Company any reasonable costs, expenses, damages, fees or penalties incurred by the Company as a result thereof, including the costs of any local exchange company labor and materials. The Company shall be indemnified, defended and held harmless by the Customer against any and all claims, demands, causes of action and liability relating to services provided pursuant to this agreement, including payment to the Company associated with reasonable attorney’s fees.
  1. PAYMENT REGULATIONS
     1. Service shall be provided and billed for on a monthly basis. Service shall continue to be provided until 30 days after the Company’s receipt of a written request from the Customer for the disconnection of service, unless other restrictions apply. Payment is to be made to the address designated on the invoice or such other location as the Company may direct in writing from time to time. In addition to the charges for the Company’s services, the Customer shall pay any applicable federal, state or local use, excise, sales or privileges taxes resulting from the services furnished by the Company. Such taxes shall not be counted toward the attainment of any volume or revenue commitment and will not be discounted.
     2. The Customer is responsible for payment of all charges for service(s) furnished by the Company. This includes payment for calls or services (a) originated at the Customer’s number(s) whether authorized or not; (b) accepted at the Customer’s number(s) (e.g. Inbound Service and collect calls); (C) billed to the Customer’s number via third number billing, a calling card, a company-assigned authorization code, travel card number, or other special billing number; and/or

(d) incurred at the specific request of the Customer.

* + 1. A Customer is responsible for payment for all calls placed to or via the Customer’s telephone number(s). This responsibility is not changed by virtue of any use, misuse, or abuse of the Customer’s service or Customer provided systems, equipment, facilities or services interconnected to the Customer’s Inbound Service, whose use, misuse or abuse may be occasioned by third parties, including, without limitation, the Customer’s employees and members of the public who dial the Customer’s Inbound number by mistake.
    2. If notice of a dispute with respect to a charge is not received, in writing, within 30 days after an invoice is rendered, such invoice shall be deemed to be correct and binding upon the Customer. In instances of a dispute, the Customer is required to pay the undisputed portion of the bill in its entirety. Accounts not paid within 30 days from the due date stated on the bill will be considered delinquent. Delinquent payments may result in the imposition of a late fee that shall be imposed at the rate of 1.5% of the unpaid balance per month or the maximum allowable rate under applicable state law. When contracting with a local exchange company to be the billing entity, the tariffs of that company apply.
    3. If a Customer accumulates more than $1,000 of undisputed delinquent charges, the Company’s Resp Org reserves the right not to honor that Customer’s request for a Resp Org change and the Company reserves the right not to honor that Customer’s request for a carrier change until such undisputed charges are paid in full.
    4. The Company may require applicants or Customers to provide information pertaining to their financial ability to pay for service.
       1. Applicants or Customers whose credit worthiness is not acceptable to the Company, or is not a matter of general knowledge, may be denied service or may be required to make, at any time, a deposit in an amount equaling up to three months, actual or estimated, charges for the services provided. The Company may increase the amount of any deposit previously required if, in the Company’s sole discretion, it is reasonably necessary under the circumstances.
       2. In the case of a cash deposit, interest will be paid for the period during which the deposit is held by the Company. If the Company, in its sole discretion, determines that the Customer is not capable of satisfying its payment obligations, services may be canceled by the Company upon written notice.
       3. At the Company’s option, such deposit may be refunded or credited to the Customer at, or any time prior to, termination of service. The Customer may elect to apply the deposit to future invoices or receive a payment of the deposit amount. However, if any balance is outstanding on the Customer’s account at the time of cancellation, the Company reserves the right to apply the Customer’s deposit and accumulated interest against the Customer’s unpaid balance.
    5. In the event the Company incurs fees or expenses, including attorney’s fees, court costs, costs of investigation and related expenses in collecting, or attempting to collect, any charges owed to the Company, the Customer will be liable to the Company for the payment of all such fees and expenses reasonably incurred.
    6. In the event that a check or draft tendered by a Customer is returned, a fee of $20.00 will apply. The fee will be assessed when a check or instrument issued by a Customer is returned without payment for any reason whatsoever, unless the return is a bank error, in which case documentary evidence is required to waive the fee.
    7. All stated charges in these Terms and Conditions are computed by the Company exclusive of any federal, state, or local use, excise, gross receipts, sales, or privilege taxes, duties, fees, or similar liabilities (other than general income or property taxes) whether charged to or against the Company or its Customer. Such taxes, fees, etc. shall be paid by the Customer in addition to the charges stated in these Terms and Conditions. All such taxes, duties and fees shall each be shown as a separate line item on the Customer’s monthly invoice.
    8. In cases involving toll fraud, the Company may backbill for one and one-half (1 1/2) years from the point when such fraud was detected and/or quantified.
  1. CREDIT ALLOWANCES
     1. Interruption of Service
        1. No credit will be allowed for relinquishing facilities in order to perform routine maintenance.
        2. Credit for failure of service or equipment will be allowed only when such failure is caused by or occurs in facilities or equipment provided by the Company. As used in these Terms and Conditions, all equipment, facilities and/or services for which the Company renders a bill for payment are considered provided by the Company whether or not the equipment, facilities and/or services are owned and operated by the Company unless otherwise provided by the terms of these Terms and Conditions.
        3. No credit will be allowed for failures of service or equipment due to Customer user-provided facilities or any act or omission of the Customer, its authorized user(s), officers, directors, employees, agents, contractors, licensees or invitees or any person or entity who gains access to the service of the customer through the negligence of the customer.
        4. Credit allowance time for failure of service or equipment starts when the Customer notifies the Company of the failure or when the Company has actual knowledge of the failure, and ceases when the service has been restored and an attempt has been made to notify the Customer.
        5. The Customer shall notify the Company of failures of service or equipment and make reasonable attempts to ascertain whether the failure is caused by Customer-provided equipment.
        6. Only those portions of the service or equipment operation materially interfered with will be credited.
     2. Outage Credit
        1. No credit shall be given for an interruption of less than 2 hours.
  2. CREDIT ALLOWANCES
     1. Outage Credit (Cont’d)
        1. The Customer shall be credited for an interruption of 2 hours or more at the rate of 1/360th of the monthly charge for the facilities affected for each period of 2 hours or major fraction thereof that the interruption continues. (A billing period has 30 days and service is provided 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Every month will have 720 hours.) Such a credit shall only be applied to services priced by the Company on a monthly flat rated basis.
        2. Where a minimum usage charge is applicable and the Customer fails to meet a usage minimum, credit for the outage shall be applied against that minimum equal to 1/360th of the monthly minimum charges associated with the portion of service disabled for each period of 2 hours or major fraction thereof that the interruption continues. Such a credit shall only be applied to services priced by the Company on a monthly flat rated basis.
  3. EQUIPMENT
     1. Customer Obligations
        1. The Customer shall assume all responsibility for obtaining all necessary permits, authorization or consents for interconnecting Customer- provided equipment or facilities with the Company’s services or facilities as well as ensuring that the Customer-provided equipment or facilities are properly interfaced with the Company’s services or equipment.
        2. Access to and release of Company provided facilities located on the Customer’s premises for testing and repair will be required for failures of equipment or service and/or routine maintenance. The Company will notify the Customer in advance of such necessary access or release and will attempt to schedule the access or release at a mutually convenient time. For charges contemplated in these Terms and Conditions, such testing and repair and/or routine maintenance will be performed during regular business hours. When, at the specific request of the Customer, such routine maintenance, testing and/or repair is performed outside of regular business hours, additional special service charges may apply.
  4. EQUIPMENT (Cont’d)
     1. Customer Obligations (Cont’d)
        1. The Customer shall operate its equipment and facilities in such a manner that its use of the Company’s facilities shall not interfere with any other Customer’s use of the Company’s services or equipment.
        2. The Customer shall provide adequate space, electrical power, wiring, HVAC and electrical outlets necessary for the proper operation of the Company’s equipment on the Customer’s and/or authorized user’s premises.
        3. The Customer shall be responsible for all loss regardless of cause (other than directly resulting from an act or omission of the Company) to the Company’s equipment on the Customer’s or it’s authorized user’s premises.
        4. The Customer is responsible for ensuring that, except for Customer authorized and qualified personnel, no one attempts to adjust, modify, move or otherwise interfere in any way with the continuous operation of the Company’s equipment located at the Customer’s or authorized user premises.
        5. The Customer shall comply with the minimum protective criteria generally accepted in the telephone industry and other appropriate criteria as may be prescribed by the Company to protect the integrity of service or for safety reasons.
        6. The Customer shall be responsible for the installation, operation or maintenance of any Customer-provided equipment. Where such equipment is connected to service furnished pursuant to these Terms and Conditions, the responsibility of the Company shall be limited to the furnishing of services under these Terms and Conditions and to the maintenance and operation of such services in the proper manner. Subject to this responsibility, the Company shall not be responsible for the following:
           1. the through transmission of signals generated by Customer-provided equipment or for the quality of, or defects in, such transmission;
           2. the reception of signals by Customer-provided equipment; or
           3. network control signaling where such signaling is performed by Customer-provided network control signaling equipment.

Century Enterprises, Inc.

Page 26 of 62

Effective: October 1, 2019

1. **GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS** (Cont’d)
   1. EQUIPMENT (Cont’d)
      1. Terminal Equipment
         1. The Company’s facilities and service may be used with or terminated in Customer-provided terminal equipment or Customer-provided communications systems. Such terminal equipment shall be furnished and maintained at the expense of the Customer, except as otherwise provided in these Terms and Conditions. The Customer is responsible for all costs at his premises, including Customer personnel, wiring, electrical power, and the like, incurred in the use of the Company’s service.
         2. When such terminal equipment is used, the equipment shall comply with the minimum protective criteria set forth below and shall not interfere with service furnished to other Customers. Additional protective equipment, if needed, shall be employed at the Customer’s expense.
         3. When service(s) using voice grade facilities is terminated in Customer- provided terminal equipment, channel derivation devices, or communications systems, the Customer shall comply with the following minimum protective criteria:
            1. When the facilities furnished under these Terms and Conditions are used in common with local telephone company services, it is necessary in order to prevent excessive noise and cross talk, that the power of the signal applied to the local lines be limited. A single valued limit for all application cannot be specified. Therefore, the power of the signal in the band over 300 hertz which may be applied by the Customer-provided equipment at the point of termination will be specified by the Company for each application, to be consistent with the signal power allowed on the telecommunications network as specified in FCC Part 68 Rules and Regulations.
            2. To protect the telecommunications services from interference at frequencies which are above the band of service provided, the carrier will specify the acceptable signal power in the following bands to be applied by the Customer-provided equipment or communications system at the point of termination to insure that the input to facilities of the Company or other communications company that the Company connects with does not exceed the limits indicated.

The power in the band from 3,995 hertz to 4,000 hertz shall be at least 19 dB below the power of the signal as specified in Subsection a. preceding.

The power in the band from 4,000 hertz to 10,000 hertz shall not exceed 24 dB below one milliwatt.

The power in the band from 10,000 hertz to 25,000 hertz shall not exceed 24 dB below one milliwatt.

The power in the band from 25,000 hertz to 40,000 hertz shall not exceed 36 dB below one milliwatt.

The power in the band above 40,000 hertz shall not exceed 50 dB below one milliwatt.

* + - * 1. Where there is connection via Customer-provided terminal equipment or communications systems to a Message Telecommunications Service to prevent the interruption or disconnection of calls or interference with network control signaling, it is necessary that the equipment to the interface at no time has energy solely in the 2450 to 2740 hertz band. If signal power is in the 2450 to 2750 hertz band, it must not exceed the power present at the same time in the 800 to 2450 hertz band.
        2. Where such Customer-provided equipment or communications system applies, signals having components in the frequency spectrum below 300 hertz, excluding ringing signals, the currents and voltages (including all harmonics and spurious signals) at the interface shall not exceed the limits indicated in 1. through 4. following:

1. (Cont’d)
   1. The maximum rms (root-mean-square) value, including dc and ac components of the current per conductor shall not exceed

0.35 ampere.

* 1. The magnitude of the peak of the conductor or ground voltage shall not exceed 70 volts.
  2. The conductor voltage shall be such that the conductor-to- ground voltage limit in b. preceding is not exceeded. If the signal source is not grounded, the voltage limit in b. preceding applies to the conductor-to-conductor voltage.
  3. The total weighted rms voltage within the band from 50 hertz shall not exceed 100 volts. The total weighted rms voltage is the square root of the sum of the products times the square of the rms voltage of the individual frequency components. The weighting factors are indicated.

For Frequencies Between Weighting Factor 50 Hertz and 100 Hertz f2/104

100 Hertz and 300 Hertz f3.3/106.6

Where f is the numerical value of the frequency, in hertz, of the frequency component being weighted.

* + 1. Terminal Equipment (Cont’d)
       1. If the Customer fails to maintain and operate his terminal equipment properly, resulting in the occurrence or possibility of harm to the Company’s equipment, personnel, or the quality of service to other Customers, the Company may, upon written notice, require repair, maintenance or the use of protective equipment at the Customer’s expense. If such repair, maintenance or use of protective equipment fails to produce satisfactory results, the Company may, upon written notice, terminate the Customer’s service immediately.
       2. The Customer shall also comply with the minimum protective criteria generally accepted in the telephone industry including Part 68 of the FCC Rules and Regulations, and other appropriate criteria as may be prescribed by the Company. The Customer shall ensure that his terminal facilities are of the proper mode, band-width, power, data, speed, and signal level for the intended use of the Customer, and that the signals do not damage the Company’s equipment, injure personnel or degrade service to other Customers.
  1. CANCELLATION OF SERVICE
     1. For any of the following reasons, the Company may discontinue service upon at least 10 days’ notice or cancel an application for all services without incurring any liability. Separate accounts for the same Customer are also subject to this provision.
        1. In the event that a Customer’s bill remains unpaid after more than thirty

(30) days following rendition of the bill.

* + - 1. In the event of a violation of any regulation governing the service under these Terms and Conditions, when necessitated by conditions beyond the Company’s control, a violation of any law, rule, or regulation of any government authority having jurisdiction over the service.
      2. Where the Company is prohibited from furnishing services by order of a court or other government authority having jurisdiction.
    1. The Company, by written notice to the Customer, may, without incurring any liability, cancel or suspend the provision of service or equipment for non- payment of any sum due to the Company from the Customer, whether pursuant to service offered under these Terms and Conditions or otherwise, or as a result of actions of a government agency which forces discontinuance of the provision of service or equipment, or for violation or threatened violation of any of the terms or conditions of these Terms and Conditions by the Customer or authorized user, or if the Customer becomes insolvent or bankrupt, or makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors or as otherwise permitted by these Terms and Conditions. Cancellation will be effective on the date specified on the notice.
    2. Service may be canceled by the Customer only on not less than 30 days written notice to the Company. In the event the Company is unable to disconnect the Customer’s access line by the requested cancellation date, the customer will be responsible for any usage over the line.
    3. The discontinuance of service by the Company pursuant to this Section does not relieve the Customer of any obligations to pay the Company for charges due and owed for service(s) furnished up to the time of discontinuance.
    4. The remedies set forth herein shall not be exclusive and the Company shall at all times be entitled to all rights available to it under either law or equity.
    5. Except as otherwise provided in these Terms and Conditions or as specified in writing by the party entitled to receive service, notices may be given orally or in writing to the person(s) whose name(s) and business address(es) appear on the executed service order.
    6. Where the Company cancels a service and the final service period is less than the monthly billing period, a credit will be issued for any amounts billed in advance, prorated at 1/30th of the monthly recurring charge for each day after the service was discontinued. This credit will be issued to the Customer or applied against the balance remaining on the Customer’s account.
    7. The Customer shall pay a cancellation charge for services that require special facilities dedicated to its use when the Customer cancels the order before service begins or prior to the expiration of the service term or if service is canceled for nonpayment or failure to make a requested deposit. The charge will be equal to the non-recoverable portion of expenditures or liabilities incurred expressly for the Customer and the sum of the monthly recurring or minimum usage amount remaining through the end of the term. The Customer is liable for any charges assessed by the interconnecting telephone company providing the dedicated local access line.
  1. DETERMINATION AND RENDERING OF CHARGES
     1. For the purpose of billing, service will be deemed to be started on the day the service and its associated equipment, if any, is installed. Where billing is based upon Customer usage, Customers will be billed for all usage commencing on the date usage begins.
     2. Subject to the Company’s right to cancel or suspend services as otherwise provided in these Terms and Conditions, the minimum service period is 30 days. Termination by Customer is effective 30 days after receipt by the Company of a written notice of cancellation. Termination by the Company is effective 30 days after delivery of written notice or as otherwise set forth in these Terms and Conditions.
     3. In situations where a Special Service is requested, the minimum service period and charges will be determined on a case-by-case basis.
     4. All monthly recurring charges are billed one month in advance. Initial and final month’s billing, when the service period is less than a month, will be prorated at 1/30th of the month’s recurring charge for each day the service was rendered or equipment was provided.
     5. Usage charges are billed monthly for the preceding billing period. For periods less than the monthly billing period, minimum usage charges are prorated at 1/30th of the monthly minimum amount for each day the service was rendered.
     6. The duration of a call is rated in intervals of the billing increments described for each service provided in these Terms and Conditions. If the final interval of a call is less than the applicable billing increment, it will be rounded up to a full increment for purposes of billing.
     7. Computed usage charges or credits for each call are rounded to the next full cent when possible.
     8. The applicable usage rates for the billing of a distance sensitive call will depend on the distance in airline mileage between the originating and terminating points of the call. For the purpose of determining the airline mileage of a call, the Company will utilize the vertical (“V”) and horizontal (“H”) coordinates of the rate centers of the originating and terminating points of the call. For purposes of billing, the Company references “V” and “H” coordinates provided by Bell Communications Research. Calls originated by dialing a local exchange number or a 950-type number using an authorization code, the originating point will be the rate center in which the switched access facilities are located. For calls originated via equal access connections, WATS access lines or dedicated access lines, the originating point will be the rate center in which the Customer is located. The terminating point will be determined by the rate center of the called number.

The formula to determine airline miles is as follows: (V1 -V2)2 + (H1-H2)2

 10

* + 1. Applicable rate periods, unless noted otherwise, as indicated below and are based on the time in which a call is established. In cases where a call begins in one rate period and continues into another, the rate in effect in each period will apply to the portion of the call occurring within the applicable rate period.

Day rates apply from 8 a.m. to, but not including, 5 p.m. Monday through Friday

Evening rates apply from 5 p.m. to, but not including, 11 p.m. Sunday through Friday

Night rates apply from 11 p.m. to, but not including, 8 a.m. seven days a week.

* + 1. (Cont’d)

Weekend rates apply from 8 a.m. to, but not including, 11 p.m. Saturday and from 8 a.m. to, but not including, 5 p.m. on Sunday.

On holidays, evening rates apply throughout the day on which the holiday is observed unless a lower rate would normally apply.

* + 1. International Message Telecommunications Service is provided by the Company pursuant to Company terms and conditions as specified herein.
  1. TIMING OF CALLS

3.10.1 Billable time for service is the duration of time between the called station answering and the called or calling station disconnecting, provided duration may be rounded in accordance with specific descriptions in these Terms and Conditions.

* 1. SPECIAL SERVICES

For the purpose of these Terms and Conditions, a Special Service is deemed to be any service requested by the Customer for which there is no prescribed rate in these Terms and Conditions. Special Services charges will be developed on an individual case basis and set forth in a separate agreement.

3.11.1 Special Service charges will be based on the estimated cost of furnishing such services including the cost of operating and maintaining such a service, the cost of equipment and materials used in providing such a service, the cost of installation including engineering, labor supervision, transportation, and the cost of any other specific item associated with the particular Special Service request.

3.11 SPECIAL SERVICES (Cont’d)

* + - 1. If at the request of the Customer, the Company obtains facilities not normally used to provide service to its customer, the cost incurred will be billed as a Special Service.
      2. If at the request of the Customer, the Company provides technical assistance not normally required to provide service, the costs involved will be billed as a Special Service.
      3. Where special signaling, conditioning, equipment, or other features are required to make Customer-provided equipment compatible with the Company service, the cost of providing these features will be billed as a Special Service.
  1. FRACTIONAL CHARGES
     1. Charges for a fractional part of a month are calculated by counting the number of days remaining in the billing period after service is furnished. Divide that number of days figure by thirty days (billing period). The result is then multiplied by the applicable monthly service charge to arrive at the appropriate fractional monthly service charge.
     2. For each call the minimum charge shall be the applicable charge for an initial minute with use in excess of the initial minute being billed in six (6) second increments, with the fractional billing increments, if any, of each call rounded up to the next highest whole six (6) second increment. Service offerings elsewhere in these Terms and Conditions may be subject to a different billing policy if so stated with that individual offering.
     3. All per call charges of fractional cents shall be rounded to the next full cent unless otherwise stated in the specific product description (Section 4).

1. **GENERAL RULES AND REGULATIONS** (Cont’d)
   1. TELECOMMUNICATIONS RELAY SERVICE (TRS)
      1. TRS is a service which permits hearing or speech impaired Customers who have been certified, in writing, by a licensed physician, audiologist, speech pathologist, or appropriate state or federal agency, as having a hearing or speech impairment which precludes oral communications and who use a Telecommunications Device for the Deaf (TDD), to complete calls to Customers who do not use TDD. Customers originating a call, either by voice or TDD, reach the TRS center for their respective state via a toll free telephone number.
      2. The Company is not liable for errors in translation, receiving or delivering messages by telephone, TDD, or any other instrument over the Company facilities, connecting carriers or through any of the TRS Centers operated by the Company in absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct.
      3. The completed call is rated as a call from the originating telephone number to the terminating telephone number. This service will apply to interstate and international calls. All TRS calls are confidential and may not be placed to 900 or 976 numbers. Please refer to Section 4.3.1, Century Anytime Anywhere Calling Plan, for terms and conditions. TRS calls may not be eligible for any discounts associated with any other Calling Plans.
      4. Usage charges are listed in Section 6.3.1.

# SERVICE DESCRIPTIONS

* 1. MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE
     1. The following MTS service plans allow Customers to originate interstate calls in areas with Equal Access capabilities served by the Company by presubscribing to one of its MTS long distance calling service plans. All MTS service plans include calling from the continental U.S. to Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, U.S. Virgin Islands and Canada.
     2. Calls are billed in six (6) second increments after an initial minimum billable period of one minute.
     3. Usage Charges

Refer to Section 6.1 MTS and/or 7.1 IMTS.

* 1. Inbound Services
     1. The Company’s inbound service is a service accessed via 800 or 888 NPA’s originating on feature group facilities provided by the Local Exchange Carrier (LEC) and terminating on a regular business line or a Special Access Line (SAL). This service enables the Customer to receive Inbound service calls that originate from the continental U.S., Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, and the US Virgin Islands at their residence or place of business.
     2. The Company reserves the right to require an applicant for the Company Inbound Service to supply the following information when requesting service: an initial traffic forecast, identification of anticipated busy hour, identification of its geographical marketing target areas, and a schedule of marketing and promotional activities. The Company may also require that the Customer submit a new traffic forecast quarterly after service is initiated.
     3. The Company’s Inbound Service is furnished upon condition that the Customer contracts for adequate facilities to permit the use of this service without injurious effect upon it or any service rendered by the Company. The Company may terminate or refuse to furnish Inbound Service to any applicant, without incurring any liability and without notice to the Customer, if the use of the service would interfere with or impair any service rendered by the Company.
     4. The Customer must obtain an adequate number of access lines for the Company Inbound Services to handle the Customer’s expected demand in order to prevent interference or impairment of this service or any other service provided by the Company considering: (1) total call volume; (2) average call duration; (3) time- of-day characteristics; and (4) peak calling period. The Company, without incurring any liability and without notice to the Customer, may disconnect or refuse to furnish the Company Inbound Service to any Customer that fails to comply with these conditions.

4. **SERVICE DESCRIPTIONS** (Cont’d)

* 1. Inbound Services (Cont’d)
     1. Use of numbers; Each Inbound Service telephone number must be placed in actual and substantial use by the Customer. “Substantial use” shall mean a pattern of use that demonstrates an intent on the Customer’s part to employ the number for the purpose for which it was intended; namely, to allow callers to reach the Customer, as indicated, for example, by at least 30 average monthly minutes of use or more. Any Inbound telephone number associated with the Company Inbound Service that has not been placed in actual and substantial use during the first sixty (60) day period after service activation may be redesigned as a spare number in the Company Inbound database by the Company upon written notice to the Customer.
     2. If the Customer requests assignment of a specific Inbound Service telephone number, the Company may require the Customer to submit a number reservation agreement form to the Company. At no time may a Customer have more than ten

(10) numbers reserved. Any reservation shall be for no more than sixty (60) days and shall be subject to a reservation fee which will be credited to Customer’s unpaid balance after the Company Inbound Service has been in actual and substantial use for a consecutive sixty (60) day period.

* + 1. Nothing in this Section, or in any other provision of these Terms and Conditions, or in any marketing materials issued by or on behalf of the Company, shall give any person, including prospective Customers who have reserved Inbound telephone number hereunder or Customers who subscribe to and use the Company Inbound Service or their transferee or assigns, any ownership interest or proprietary right in any particular Inbound number; however, upon placing a number actually and substantially in use, as defined above, the Company Inbound Service Customers do have a controlling interest in the Inbound number(s). The Company’s Inbound Service Customer may retain the use of their Inbound number assignments, even following changes in their Inbound carrier and/or Resp. Org.
    2. If a Customer places an order for the Company to carry Customer’s already existing 800/888 number service, the Customer shall provide to the Company the contact names, telephone number and address of the Customer’s Responsible Organization (Resp. Org.). Upon subscription to the Company Inbound Service, the Customer may execute a Letter of Authorization to transfer Resp. Org. responsibility of its 800/888 number(s) to the Company Resp. Org. in writing within 48 hours of the change. The Customer is responsible for all outstanding indebtedness for services provided by a previous Resp. Org. or inbound service carrier. The Company assumes no responsibility or liability with respect to any obligations of Customer to such previous service providers existing at the time of transfer to the Company.

4. **SERVICE DESCRIPTIONS** (Cont’d)

* 1. Inbound Services (Cont’d)
     1. The Company’s Resp. Org. functions include 1) search for and reservation of Inbound numbers in the SMS/800/888; 2) creating and maintaining the Inbound number Customer record in the SMS/800/888; and 3) provision of a single point of contact for trouble reporting.
     2. In the event that a Customer cancels its Company Resp. Org. or Inbound Service, the customer shall be responsible for all outstanding indebtedness to the Company and any outstanding charges applicable to any service obtained by or on behalf of the Customer by the Company.
     3. It is the Customer’s responsibility to provide answer supervision back to the Company point of connection even when the Company Inbound Services is connected to switching equipment or a Customer-provided communications system. In such case, the equipment or system must provide appropriate supervision so that the measure of chargeable time begins upon delivery of the call to the Customer’s switching equipment or communications system and ends upon termination of the call.
     4. Inbound Feature Charges - Feature Charges are determined by the specific feature requested by an Inbound Customer. These changes are in addition to Inbound usage charges and are not subject to discounting unless specifically indicated in Section 6, Service Charges (6.2.2).
     5. In the event that a Customer cancels its 800 Service, the Customer may elect to retain the Company as its Resp. Org.
     6. The Company Resp. Org. Charges - Where the Company serves as a Resp. Org. for a non-Company Inbound Service Customer, the Company will pass on the tariffed Local Exchange Carrier charges for SMS/800 Database and related services. In addition, the Company charges in Section 6, Service Charges (6.2.2) will apply.
  2. Inbound Services (Cont’d)
     1. Century Inbound Toll Free Service
        1. Description – Century Inbound Toll Free Service is an inbound service available to the Company residential and business Customers . This service enables the Customer to receive 8XX service calls at their residence or place of business. The Customer will be assigned an 8XX telephone number to receive calls that are paid for by the Customer rather than the calling party. The Century Inbound Toll Free Service includes calls originated from the continental U.S.
        2. Usage is billed in one (1) minute increments and rounded up

to the next full minute. Rates do not include monthly recurring charges, nonrecurring charges, taxes, surcharges and Universal Service contribution.

* + - 1. Usage Charges

Refer to Section 6.2.3, Inbound Services

* + 1. Century Anytime Anywhere Calling Plan
       1. Description

The Century Anytime Anywhere calling plan offers the Customer a non- distance sensitive calling plan. Charges are based on the time period (Peak/Off-Peak) which the call is placed. Peak and Off-Peak time periods are defined in Section 4.3.1.2, following and are applicable seven days a week including weekends and holidays. The Century Anytime Anywhere calling plan is available to both residential and business customers. Customers must be presubscribed to the Company as their primary interexchange carrier, for both Intralata and Interlata calling to qualify. The Century Anytime Anywhere calling plan includes all direct dialed long distance voice calls to the continental U.S., Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, U.S. Virgin Islands and Canada. This plan may not be used in conjunction with any other plan.

* + - 1. Rate Period

Peak Period: Between 7:00 AM and \*7:00 PM

Off-Peak: Between 7:00 PM and \*7:00 AM

* + - 1. Usage is billed in thirty (30) second increments after the first initial full minute. Voice and data calls are allowed on the Century Anytime Anywhere calling plan. Call detail will be provided on the Customers bill. Rates do not include monthly recurring charges, nonrecurring charges, taxes, surcharges and Universal Service charge.
      2. Usage Charges

Refer to Section 6.3.2, Other Service Arrangements.

\*To but not including

* + 1. Reserved for Future Use (D)

4. **SERVICE DESCRIPTIONS** (Cont’d)

4.3 OTHER SERVICE ARRANGEMENTS (Cont’d)

* + 1. Reserved for Future Use (D)
    2. Reserved for Future Use (D)
    3. Century Reward Plan (N)
       1. Description

The Century Reward calling plan offers residential and business Customers a zero-rate charge for any intrastate and/or interstate long distance direct dialed call. No monthly rate applies. The Customer must be an active member of Mid Century Telephone Cooperative. The Customer must be presubscribed to the Company as their primary interexchange carrier, for both Intralata and Interlata calling to qualify. The Century Reward calling plan includes all direct dialed long-distance calls to the continental U.S., Alaska, Hawaii, Puerto Rico, U.S. Virgin Islands and Canada. This plan may not be used in conjunction with any other discount calling plan.

* + - 1. Usage Charges (N)

Refer to Section 6.3.6, Other Service Arrangements

1. **SERVICE DESCRIPTIONS** (Cont’d)
   1. SUPPLEMENTAL SERVICES
      1. Directory Assistance
         1. Long Distance Directory Assistance is available to Customers of Company’s switched services. The charge applies to each call regardless of whether the Directory Assistance Bureau is able to furnish the requested telephone number. Up to two requests may be made on each Directory Assistance call.
         2. A credit allowance for a Directory Assistance call will be provided if the Customer experiences poor transmission quality, receives an incorrect telephone number, or inadvertently misdials the intended Directory Assistance number.
         3. The applicability of usage volume discounts toward directory assistance charges is addressed within each individual service section.
         4. Usage Charges

Refer to Section 6.4, Supplemental Services

* + - 1. Handicapped Exemption - Handicapped customers who qualify for exemptions from Directory Assistance charges due to visual or other physical disabilities will be required to submit a written letter of verification to the Company. Each Directory Assistance billed call will appear on the subsequent month’s bill as a credit.
  1. PROMOTIONAL OFFERINGS
     1. Promotional offerings may be provided from time to time via these Terms and Conditions. These promotional offerings may only apply to certain services, and may be limited to certain dates, times, and locations.

# RATES FOR INTERNATIONAL MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE

* 1. Types of Offerings

International Message Telecommunications Service is available as additional service at the rates listed in 7.1, through subscription to any of the Company’s Interstate Telecommunications service offerings. Each of these offerings utilize the same rate schedules but have different rates and billing increments for each of the rate schedules.

* + 1. Determination of Duration
       1. Chargeable time begins when the connection is established between the calling station and the desired telephone, attendant board, or private branch exchange console.
       2. Chargeable time ends when the connection is terminated.
       3. Chargeable time does not include the time lost because of faults or defects in the service.
    2. Calculation of Billable Time for IMTS Service
       1. The initial whole minute or fraction thereof is subject to the initial minute rate.
       2. The subsequent seconds are rounded in whole minute increments, with the remaining seconds, if any, rounded up to the next whole minute and billed at the additional minute rate.

# 5. RATES FOR INTERNATIONAL MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (cont’d)

* 1. Rates for Inmarsat Service - There are four types of Inmarsat, calls: Inmarsat Type A, B, M and Aeronautical Services. The four types of calls are to the Atlantic, Indian, and Pacific Ocean Inmarsat locations which are described below. Volume discounts are not applicable for calls to Inmarsat locations. These rates apply to all hours and days. Inmarsat Service is calculated on a 60-second minimum duration basis, with additional 60-second increments.
     1. Inmarsat Standard A Service: For analog-based calls made to mobile terminals using the dialing pattern of: International Access Code (011) + Ocean Region Code (three-digits) + Standard A terminal number (seven-digits, beginning with, and including the digit “1”, “8”, or “9”).
     2. Inmarsat Standard B Service: For digital-based calls made to mobile terminals using the dialing pattern of: International Access Code (011) + Ocean Region Code (three-digits) + Standard B terminal number (nine-digits, beginning with, and including the digit “3”).
     3. Inmarsat Standard M Service: For digital-based calls made to mobile terminals using the dialing pattern of : International Access Code (011) + Ocean Region Code (three-digits) + Standard M terminal number (nine-digits, beginning with, and including the digit “6”).
     4. Inmarsat Aeronautical Service: For digital-based calls made to aeronautical terminals using the dialing pattern of: International Access Code (011) + Ocean Region Code (three-digits) + Standard B terminal number (nine-digits, beginning with, and including the digit “5”).

5.2.1 Usage Charges

Refer to Section 7, International Message Telecommunication Service - Inmarsat

# MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (MTS)

* 1. BASIC MTS

Per Minute Rate: $0.15/Interstate

Billing Increments - Usage is rounded on the initial minute to the full minute. Additional usage is billed in six (6) second increments.

* 1. INBOUND SERVICES
     1. Usage Charges: Per Minute Rate – NA

# Refer to Century Inbound Toll Free Service (Section 6.2.3)

Billing Increments - Usage is in one (1) minute increments and rounded up to the next full minute.

* + 1. Inbound Feature Charges - Feature Charges are determined by the specific feature requested by a Company Inbound Customer. These charges are not subject to discounting unless specifically indicated.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Feature | Set-up Charge | Monthly Recurring  Charge |
| Reservation Charge (per Inbound number) (max. 10 numbers per Customer) | $ 35.00 | N/C |
| Day of Week Routing (per 800 number) | $100.00 | $ 50.00 |
| Time of Day Routing (per 800 number) | $100.00 | $ 50.00 |
| Change Inbound Destination Number (via service order) | $ 15.00 | N/C |
| Expedite Inbound Service Order (per order) | $100.00 | N/C |
| Add/ Change Area of Service Screening | $ 25.00 | N/C |
| Add/Change Canadian 800 Origination | N/C | N/C |
| Add/Change Caribbean (Puerto Rico and U.S. Virgin Islands) | N/C | N/C |
| Nationwide Inbound Directory Listing (Per Inbound number) | $ 15.00 | $ 12.50 |
| Expedite Directory Listing – Major | $ 25.00 | N/C |
| Expedite Directory Listing – Minor | $ 20.00 | N/C |

* 1. INBOUND SERVICES (Cont’d)

6.2.3 Century Inbound Toll Free Service:

Per Minute Rate: $0.15

Billing Increments - Usage is in one (1) minute increments and rounded up to the next full minute.

* 1. OTHER SERVICE ARRANGEMENTS
     1. Century Enterprises TTY Plan (TRS) Peak Per Minute Rate $0.15 (7:00 AM - \*7:00 PM)

Off-Peak Rate Per Minute $0.13 (7:00 PM - \*7:00 AM)

Usage is billed in thirty (30) second increments after the first initial full minute.

* + 1. Century Anytime Anywhere Calling Plan

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Peak Per Minute Rate  (7:00 AM - \*7:00 PM) | $0.15 |
| Off-Peak Rate Per Minute | $0.13 |
| (7:00 PM - \*7:00 AM) |  |
| Residential or Business |  |
| Voice or Data |  |

Usage is billed in thirty (30) second increments after the first initial full minute.

* + 1. Reserved for Future Use (D)

\*To but not including

* 1. OTHER SERVICE ARRANGEMENTS (Cont’d)
     1. Reserved for Future Use (D)
     2. Reserved for Future Use (D)
     3. Century Reward Calling Plan (N)

Per Month $0.00

Rate Per Minute $0.00 Residential or Business

Voice or Data

Usage is billed in thirty (30) second increments after the first initial full minute.

* 1. SUPPLEMENTAL SERVICES

Directory Assistance: Rate Per Message - $0.65

# INTERNATIONAL MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (IMTS)

* 1. Rates for IMTS Service

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| AFGHANISTAN | 0.62 |
| AFGHANISTAN MOBILE | 0.62 |
| ALBANIA | 0.42 |
| ALBANIA MOBILE | 0.68 |
| ALGERIA | 0.50 |
| ALGERIA MOBILE | 0.71 |
| AMERICAN SAMOA | 0.41 |
| AMERICAN SAMOA MOBILE | 0.41 |
| ANDORRA | 0.38 |
| ANDORRA MOBILE | 0.58 |
| ANGOLA | 0.48 |
| ANGOLA MOBILE | 0.60 |
| ANGUILLA | 0.49 |
| ANGUILLA MOBILE | 0.50 |
| ANTARCTICA | 1.88 |
| ANTIGUA & BARBUDA | 0.47 |
| ANTIGUA & BARBUDA MOBILE | 0.47 |
| ARGENTINA | 0.36 |
| ARGENTINA MOBILE | 0.50 |
| ARMENIA | 0.42 |
| ARMENIA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| ARUBA | 0.45 |
| ARUBA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| ASCENSION ISLAND | 1.82 |
| AUSTRALIA | 0.35 |
| AUSTRALIA MOBILE | 0.49 |
| AUSTRIA | 0.36 |
| AUSTRIA MOBILE | 0.56 |
| AZERBAIJAN | 0.46 |
| AZERBAIJAN MOBILE | 0.70 |
| BAHAMAS | 0.39 |
| BAHAMAS MOBILE | 0.55 |
| BAHRAIN | 0.49 |
| BAHRAIN MOBILE | 0.49 |
| BANGLADESH | 0.40 |
| BANGLADESH MOBILE | 0.39 |
| BARBADOS | 0.46 |
| BARBADOS MOBILE | 0.60 |
| BELARUS | 0.56 |
| BELARUS MOBILE | 1.30 |
| BELGIUM | 0.37 |
| BELGIUM MOBILE | 0.76 |

# INTERNATIONAL MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (IMTS) (Cont’d)

* 1. Rates for IMTS Service (Cont’d)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| BELIZE | 0.50 |
| BELIZE MOBILE | 0.56 |
| BENIN | 0.57 |
| BENIN MOBILE | 0.58 |
| BERMUDA | 0.41 |
| BERMUDA MOBILE | 0.41 |
| BHUTAN | 0.48 |
| BHUTAN MOBILE | 0.54 |
| BOLIVIA | 0.44 |
| BOLIVIA MOBILE | 0.44 |
| BOSNIA-HERZEGOVINA | 0.58 |
| BOSNIA-HERZEGOVINA MOBILE | 0.61 |
| BOTSWANA | 0.43 |
| BOTSWANA MOBILE | 0.56 |
| BRAZIL | 0.37 |
| BRAZIL MOBILE | 0.62 |
| BRITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS | 0.46 |
| BRITISH VIRGIN ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.46 |
| BRUNEI | 0.39 |
| BRUNEI MOBILE | 0.39 |
| BULGARIA | 0.39 |
| BULGARIA MOBILE | 0.74 |
| BURKINA FASO | 0.60 |
| BURKINA FASO MOBILE | 0.71 |
| BURMA – AKA Myanmar | 0.65 |
| BURMA - AKA Myanmar, MOBILE | 0.53 |
| BURUNDI | 0.43 |
| BURUNDI MOBILE | 0.43 |
| CAMBODIA | 0.50 |
| CAMBODIA MOBILE | 0.50 |
| CAMEROON | 0.51 |
| CAMEROON MOBILE | 0.51 |
| CAPE VERDE ISLANDS | 0.59 |
| CAPE VERDE ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.59 |
| CAYMAN ISLANDS | 0.49 |
| CAYMAN ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.52 |
| CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC | 0.72 |
| CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.72 |
| CHAD REPUBLIC | 0.58 |
| CHAD REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.58 |
| CHILE | 0.36 |
| CHILE MOBILE | 0.50 |

# INTERNATIONAL MESSAGE TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICE (IMTS) (Cont’d)

7.1 Rates for IMTS Service (Cont’d)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| CHINA | 0.37 |
| CHINA MOBILE | 0.35 |
| CHRISTMAS ISLANDS | 1.88 |
| COCOS ISLAND | 1.88 |
| COLOMBIA | 0.40 |
| COLOMBIA MOBILE | 0.42 |
| COMOROS | 0.67 |
| COMOROS MOBILE | 0.67 |
| CONGO REPUBLIC | 0.71 |
| CONGO REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.58 |
| Congo, Dem Rep of the (FKA Zaire) | 0.81 |
| Congo, Dem Rep of the (FKA Zaire) MOBILE | 0.63 |
| COOK ISLANDS | 2.29 |
| COSTA RICA | 0.40 |
| COSTA RICA MOBILE | 0.40 |
| CROATIA | 0.39 |
| CROATIA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| CUBA | 1.38 |
| CUBA MOBILE | 1.18 |
| CYPRUS | 0.38 |
| CYRPUS MOBILE | 0.40 |
| CZECH REPUBLIC | 0.36 |
| CZECH REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.50 |
| DENMARK | 0.35 |
| DENMARK MOBILE | 0.54 |
| DIEGO GARCIA | 2.94 |
| DJIBOUTI, REP OF | 0.71 |
| DJIBOUTI, REP OF, MOBILE | 0.71 |
| DOMINICA | 0.46 |
| DOMINICA MOBILE | 0.56 |
| DOMINICAN REPUBLIC | 0.39 |
| DOMINICAN REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.46 |
| EAST TIMOR | 2.03 |
| ECUADOR | 0.47 |
| ECUADOR MOBILE | 0.57 |
| EGYPT | 0.50 |
| EGYPT MOBILE | 0.49 |
| EL SALVADOR | 0.42 |
| EL SALVADOR MOBILE | 0.44 |
| EQUATORIAL GUINEA | 0.57 |
| EQUATORIAL GUINEA MOBILE | 0.57 |
| ERITREA | 0.61 |
| ERITREA MOBILE | 0.47 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| ESTONIA | 0.36 |
| ESTONIA MOBILE | 0.61 |
| ETHIOPIA | 0.61 |
| ETHIOPIA MOBILE | 0.62 |
| FAEROE ISLANDS | 0.64 |
| FALKLAND ISLANDS | 1.41 |
| FIJI ISLANDS | 0.59 |
| FIJI ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.59 |
| FINLAND | 0.37 |
| FINLAND MOBILE | 0.52 |
| FRANCE | 0.35 |
| FRANCE MOBILE | 0.80 |
| FRENCH ANTILLES (AKA  Martinique) | 0.40 |
| FRENCH ANTILLES (AKA  Martinique) MOBILE | 0.65 |
| FRENCH GUIANA | 0.44 |
| FRENCH GUIANA MOBILE | 0.53 |
| FRENCH POLYNESIA | 0.55 |
| FRENCH POLYNESIA MOBILE | 0.49 |
| GABON | 0.73 |
| GABON MOBILE | 0.73 |
| GAMBIA | 0.83 |
| GAMBIA MOBILE | 0.83 |
| GEORGIA | 0.41 |
| GEORGIA MOBILE | 0.49 |
| GERMANY | 0.37 |
| GERMANY MOBILE | 0.56 |
| GHANA | 0.59 |
| GHANA MOBILE | 0.62 |
| GIBRALTAR | 0.38 |
| GIBRALTAR MOBILE | 0.58 |
| GREECE | 0.36 |
| GREECE MOBILE | 0.51 |
| GREENLAND | 0.95 |
| GREENLAND MOBILE | 1.05 |
| GRENADA | 0.46 |
| GRENADA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| GUADELOUPE | 0.40 |
| GUADELOUPE MOBILE | 0.66 |
| GUAM | 0.36 |
| GUANTANAMO BAY | 1.39 |
| GUATEMALA | 0.44 |
| GUATEMALA MOBILE | 0.45 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| GUINEA | 0.81 |
| GUINEA MOBILE | 0.76 |
| GUINEA BISSAU | 1.24 |
| GUINEA BISSAU MOBILE | 1.24 |
| GUYANA | 0.61 |
| GUYANA MOBILE | 0.61 |
| HAITI | 0.65 |
| HAITI MOBILE | 0.74 |
| HONDURAS | 0.59 |
| HONDURAS MOBILE | 0.60 |
| HONG KONG | 0.36 |
| HONG KONG MOBILE | 0.36 |
| HUNGARY | 0.36 |
| HUNGARY MOBILE | 0.56 |
| ICELAND | 0.37 |
| ICELAND MOBILE | 0.57 |
| INDIA | 0.46 |
| INDIA MOBILE | 0.46 |
| INDONESIA | 0.42 |
| INDONESIA MOBILE | 0.47 |
| INMARSAT | 8.26 |
| IRAN | 0.43 |
| IRAN MOBILE | 0.48 |
| IRAQ | 0.49 |
| IRAQ MOBILE | 0.56 |
| IRELAND | 0.35 |
| IRELAND MOBILE | 0.52 |
| IRIDIUM | 4.59 |
| ISRAEL | 0.36 |
| ISRAEL MOBILE | 0.42 |
| ITALY | 0.35 |
| ITALY MOBILE | 0.57 |
| IVORY COAST | 0.48 |
| IVORY COAST MOBILE | 0.66 |
| JAMAICA | 0.44 |
| JAMAICA MOBILE | 0.55 |
| JAPAN | 0.36 |
| JAPAN MOBILE | 0.48 |
| JORDAN | 0.46 |
| JORDAN MOBILE | 0.46 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| KAZAKHSTAN | 0.45 |
| KAZAKHSTAN MOBILE | 0.48 |
| KENYA | 0.50 |
| KENYA MOBILE | 0.57 |
| KIRIBATI | 1.76 |
| KIRIBATI MOBILE | 1.76 |
| KOREA, NORTH | 1.65 |
| KOREA, SOUTH | 0.37 |
| KOREA, SOUTH, MOBILE | 0.39 |
| KUWAIT | 0.43 |
| KUWAIT MOBILE | 0.43 |
| KYRGYZSTAN | 0.44 |
| KYRGYZSTAN MOBILE | 0.44 |
| LAOS | 0.40 |
| LAOS MOBILE | 0.40 |
| LATVIA | 0.44 |
| LATVIA MOBILE | 0.97 |
| LEBANON | 0.45 |
| LEBANON MOBILE | 0.55 |
| LESOTHO | 0.57 |
| LESOTHO MOBILE | 0.60 |
| LIBERIA | 0.72 |
| LIBERIA MOBILE | 0.74 |
| LIBYA | 0.56 |
| LIBYA MOBILE | 0.89 |
| LIECHTSTENSTEIN | 0.39 |
| LIECHTSTENSTEIN MOBILE | 1.39 |
| LITHUANIA | 0.40 |
| LITHUANIA MOBILE | 0.51 |
| LUXEMBOURG | 0.36 |
| LUXEMBOURG MOBILE | 0.57 |
| MACAU | 0.38 |
| MACAU MOBILE | 0.38 |
| MACEDONIA | 0.46 |
| MACEDONIA MOBILE | 0.60 |
| MADAGASCAR | 0.76 |
| MADAGASCAR MOBILE | 0.80 |
| MALAWI | 0.39 |
| MALAWI MOBILE | 0.39 |
| MALAYSIA | 0.36 |
| MALAYSIA MOBILE | 0.38 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| MALDIVES | 1.11 |
| MALDIVES MOBILE | 1.12 |
| MALI REPUBLIC | 0.47 |
| MALI REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.58 |
| MALTA | 0.45 |
| MALTA MOBILE | 0.66 |
| MARSHALL ISLAND | 0.65 |
| MAURITANIA | 0.96 |
| MAURITANIA MOBILE | 0.83 |
| MAURITIUS | 0.52 |
| MAURITIUS MOBILE | 0.52 |
| MAYOTTE ISLAND | 0.65 |
| MAYOTTE ISLAND MOBILE | 0.65 |
| MEXICO | 0.42 |
| MEXICO MOBILE | 0.40 |
| MICRONESIA, FED STATES OF | 0.61 |
| MOLDOVA | 0.46 |
| MOLDOVA MOBIEL | 0.54 |
| MONACO | 0.37 |
| MONACO MOBILE | 0.70 |
| MONGOLIA | 0.38 |
| MONGOLIA MOBILE | 0.38 |
| MONTENEGRO -AKA Yugoslavia | 0.47 |
| MONTENEGRO -AKA Yugoslavia, MOBILE | 0.58 |
| MONTSERRAT | 0.49 |
| MONTSERRAT MOBILE | 0.50 |
| MOROCCO | 0.51 |
| MOROCCO MOBILE | 0.76 |
| MOZAMBIQUE | 0.50 |
| MOZAMBIQUE MOBILE | 0.50 |
| NAMIBIA | 0.43 |
| NAMIBIA MOBILE | 0.55 |
| NAURU | 2.11 |
| NAURU MOBILE | 2.11 |
| NEPAL | 0.59 |
| NEPAL MOBILE | 0.59 |
| NETHERLANDS ANTILLES | 0.46 |
| NETHERLANDS ANTILLES MOBILE | 0.50 |
| NETHERLANDS | 0.35 |
| NETHERLANDS MOBILE | 0.57 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| NEW CALEDONIA | 0.65 |
| NEW ZEALAND | 0.37 |
| NEW ZEALAND MOBILE | 0.55 |
| NICARAGUA | 0.48 |
| NICARAGUA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| NIGER, REP OF | 0.47 |
| NIGER, REP OF, MOBILE | 0.47 |
| NIGERIA | 0.41 |
| NIGERIA MOBILE | 0.52 |
| NIUE ISLAND | 2.60 |
| NIUE ISLAND MOBILE | 2.60 |
| NORFOLK ISLAND | 1.83 |
| NORTH MARIANAS (Saipan, Tinan, Rota) | 0.42 |
| NORWAY | 0.37 |
| NORWAY MOBILE | 0.53 |
| OMAN | 0.52 |
| OMAN MOBILE | 0.52 |
| PAKISTAN | 0.44 |
| PAKISTAN MOBILE | 0.44 |
| PALAU REPUBLIC | 0.79 |
| PALAU REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.65 |
| PALESTINE | 0.51 |
| PALESTINE MOBILE | 0.57 |
| PANAMA | 0.39 |
| PANAMA MOBILE | 0.46 |
| PAPUA NEW GUINEA | 1.84 |
| PAPUA NEW GUINEA MOBILE | 1.84 |
| PARAGUAY | 0.43 |
| PARAGUAY MOBILE | 0.50 |
| PERU | 0.38 |
| PERU MOBILE | 0.57 |
| PHILIPPINES | 0.47 |
| PHILIPPINES MOBILE | 0.49 |
| POLAND | 0.36 |
| POLAND MOBILE | 0.54 |
| PORTUGAL | 0.36 |
| PORTUGAL MOBILE | 0.59 |
| QATAR | 0.60 |
| QATAR MOBILE | 0.66 |
| REUNION ISLAND | 0.65 |
| REUNION ISLAND MOBILE | 0.62 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| ROMANIA | 0.42 |
| ROMANIA MOBILE | 0.58 |
| RUSSIA | 0.38 |
| RUSSIA MOBILE | 0.52 |
| RWANDA | 0.66 |
| RWANDA MOBILE | 0.66 |
| SAN MARINO | 1.51 |
| SAN MARINO MOBILE | 1.51 |
| SAO TOME | 1.55 |
| SAUDI ARABIA | 0.50 |
| SAUDI ARABIA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| SENEGAL | 0.82 |
| SENEGAL MOBILE | 0.90 |
| SERBIA -AKA Yugoslavia | 0.42 |
| SERBIA – AKA Yugoslavia, MOBILE | 0.58 |
| SEYCHELLES ISLAND | 0.64 |
| SEYCHELLES ISLAND MOBILE | 0.64 |
| SIERRA LEONE | 0.78 |
| SIERRA LEONE MOBILE | 0.78 |
| SINGAPORE | 0.35 |
| SINGAPORE MOBILE | 0.35 |
| SLOVAKIA | 0.40 |
| SLOVAKIA MOBILE | 0.54 |
| SLOVENIA | 0.38 |
| SLOVENIA MOBILE | 0.76 |
| SOLOMON ISLANDS | 1.33 |
| SOLOMON ISLANDS MOBILE | 1.33 |
| SOMALIA | 0.80 |
| SOUTH AFRICA | 0.40 |
| SOUTH AFRICA MOBILE | 0.52 |
| SPAIN | 0.37 |
| SPAIN MOBILE | 0.54 |
| SRI LANKA | 0.46 |
| SRI LANKA MOBILE | 0.46 |
| ST. HELENA | 2.21 |
| ST. KITTS & NEVIS | 0.48 |
| ST. KITTS & NEVIS MOBILE | 0.51 |
| ST. LUCIA | 0.47 |
| ST. LUCIA MOBILE | 0.55 |
| ST. PIERRE & MIQUELON | 0.52 |
| ST. PIERRE & MIQUELON MOBILE | 0.75 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| ST. VINCENT & GRENADINES | 0.49 |
| ST. VINCENT & GRENADINES MOBILE | 0.53 |
| SUDAN | 0.49 |
| SUDAN MOBILE | 0.49 |
| SURINAME | 0.56 |
| SURINAME MOBILE | 0.57 |
| SWAZILAND | 0.44 |
| SWAZILAND MOBILE | 0.51 |
| SWEDEN | 0.36 |
| SWEDEN MOBILE | 0.56 |
| SWITZERLAND | 0.35 |
| SWITZERLAND MOBILE | 0.61 |
| SYRIAN ARAB REPUBLIC | 0.59 |
| SYRIAN ARAB REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.60 |
| TAIWAN | 0.35 |
| TAIWAN MOBILE | 0.42 |
| TAJISKISTAN | 0.49 |
| TAJISKISTAN MOBILE | 0.49 |
| TANZANIA | 0.51 |
| TANZANIA MOBILE | 0.55 |
| THAILAND | 0.39 |
| THAILAND MOBILE | 0.39 |
| TOGO | 0.81 |
| TOGO MOBILE | 0.81 |
| TONGA ISLANDS | 0.75 |
| TONGA ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.75 |
| TRINIDAD & TOBAGO | 0.43 |
| TRINIDAD & TOBAGO MOBILE | 0.43 |
| TUNISIA | 0.78 |
| TUNISIA MOBILE | 0.78 |
| TURKEY | 0.40 |
| TURKEY MOBILE | 0.52 |
| TURKMENISTAN | 0.48 |
| TURKMENISTAN MOBILE | 0.48 |
| TURKS & CAICOS ISLANDS | 0.48 |
| TURKS & CAICOS ISLANDS MOBILE | 0.47 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Terminating Country** | **Per Minute** |
| TUVALU | 3.10 |
| TUVALU MOBILE | 3.10 |
| UGANDA | 0.43 |
| UGANDA MOBILE | 0.71 |
| UKRAINE | 0.43 |
| UKRAINE MOBILE | 0.46 |
| UNITED ARAB EMIRATES | 0.55 |
| UNITED ARAB EMIRATES MOBILE | 0.56 |
| UNITED KINGDOM | 0.36 |
| UNITED KINGDOM MOBILE | 0.76 |
| URUGUAY | 0.41 |
| URUGUAY MOBILE | 0.56 |
| UZBEKISTAN | 0.42 |
| UZBEKISTAN MOBILE | 0.42 |
| VANUATU | 2.01 |
| VANUATU MOBILE | 2.01 |
| VENEZUELA | 0.37 |
| VENEZUELA MOBILE | 0.49 |
| VIETNAM | 0.50 |
| VIETNAM MOBILE | 0.51 |
| WALLIS & FORTUNAISLANDS | 3.26 |
| WESTERN SAMOA | 0.84 |
| WESTERN SAMOA MOBILE | 0.84 |
| YEMEN REPUBLIC | 0.49 |
| YEMEN REPUBLIC MOBILE | 0.49 |
| ZAMBIA | 0.40 |
| ZAMBIA MOBILE | 0.49 |
| ZIMBABWE | 0.40 |
| ZIMBABWE MOBILE | 0.82 |

* 1. Notice. Written notice to Customer is sent to Customer’s last known address in Company’s invoicing records. Notice shall be deemed given 3 days after postmarked.
  2. Waiver of Trial by Jury. Customer and Company waive their respective rights to a trial by jury of any and all claims or causes of action (including counterclaims) related to or arising out of these Terms and Conditions brought by either party against the other. Any claim or cause of action will be tried by a court trial without a jury. The waiver applies to these Terms and Conditions as amended or modified.
  3. Choice of Law; Jurisdiction. These Terms and Conditions are covered by and construed under the laws of the State of Illinois without regard to choice of law principles.
  4. Waiver of Class Actions. All claims between Customer and Company related to these Terms and Conditions will be litigated individually and Customer may not consolidate or seek class treatment for any claim, unless previously agreed to in writing by Customer and Company. This waiver applies to these Terms and Conditions as amended or modified, and survives termination of service under these Terms and Conditions.
  5. Severability. If any part of these Terms and Conditions is held invalid or unenforceable, the rest of these Terms and Conditions shall remain in full force and effect unless Company’s obligations hereunder are materially impaired.
  6. Waiver. If either Customer or Company does not enforce any right or remedy available under these Terms and Conditions, that failure is not a waiver of the right or remedy for any other breach or failure by the other party. Company’s waiver of any requirement in any one instance is not a general waiver of that requirement and does not amend these Terms and Conditions.
  7. Headings. Section headings are for descriptive purposes only and are not used to interpret these Terms and Conditions.
  8. Entire Terms and Conditions. These Terms and Conditions (including any referenced documents and attachments) make up the entire terms and conditions between Customer and Company and replace all prior written or spoken terms and conditions, representations, promises or understandings between Customer and Company.